REEDHAM PARISH COUNCIL
Minutes of the Parish Council meeting held on Monday 4th March 2019
in Reedham Village Hall 

Present - Councillors D Hale (Chair), D Rushbrook, S Pittam, C Ward, R Holt, J Lester, J Ball, I Case and P Bagshaw. Parish Clerk C Dickson, County Councillor B Iles, District Councillor G Nurden and Chris Bradbury. 5 members of the public were present.  The Council meeting commenced at 7.30 pm.
1-03) Apologies for Absence

Councillors A Thompson and R Grattan
2-03)  Declarations of Interest on the Agenda

None received.
3-03)  Minutes of Previous Meetings
Cllr Pittam proposed that the minutes of the Parish Council meeting on the 7th January be accepted as a true record, Cllr Ball seconded, and the Council agreed, with 1 abstention.  Cllr Case proposed that the minutes of the Parish Council meeting on the 22nd January be accepted as a true record, Cllr Rushbrook seconded, and the Council agreed, with 1 abstention. The minutes were signed by Cllr Hale as Chair of the meeting.
4-03)  Matters Arising

None received.
Public Participation
County Councillor Brian Iles: the budget has been agreed, but further discussions are ongoing regarding the interpretation and fixing of the cuts. Drastic changes to what was proposed are unlikely.
The Highways grant spending has yet to be finalised.  The Clerk will send another email detailing where Reedham could do with help with flooding issues.

District Councillor Grant Nurden: The budget for Broadland District Council was approved by the Council at the ordinary meeting held towards the end of last month.  There will be no increase in Broadland’s portion of the Council Tax bill due out later this month.

Broadland and South Norfolk District Councils agreed that the joint senior management structure would be consulted on with the unions and affected staff.  That consultation was completed and the process for making the appointments has already commenced.  It is intended the new structure will be in place by the end of March 2019.

Broadland are taking over most of the work previously done through Ingham Pinnock and there is a Village Project meeting on the 12th March 6 to 8pm.  

Kirstin Hughes, Economic Development Officer at BDC, has requested that the grant of £5,000 for the Permissive Path be carried over to the new financial year.  This has not yet been approved by either officers or members so an update will be given at the next meeting.  If it was approved it would need to be spent by the end of March 2020.

There may be possibility to access some Green Infrastructure funds from the Station Road development to put towards footpaths.

An update regarding listing of the Swing Bridge will hopefully be given at the Village Project meeting.

Chairman of the Village Hall Committee Chris Bradbury gave the following report: there were no issues with the play equipment safety inspection for February. The Little Miss Muffet play bridge and the new fitness equipment have been installed. The car park and driveway will be resurfaced, hopefully in the next 2 to 3 months. 
The February Cash Bingo jackpot was not won, the jackpot now stands at £280 in 58 numbers or less.  The film showing this month, on the 13th March, will be “Bohemian Rhapsody”. The April film will be ”Stan and Ollie”, on the 10th April.
Public

A member of the public asked if Anglian Water have been approached for comment on the effect the Barn Owl Close development will have on the pumping station.  Clerk to enquire.
A member of the public reported that in a Broads Authority publication from November 2018 Railtrack promised a report on the long term future of the Swing Bridge by the 31st March.  It may propose that the moving gear be replaced not the superstructure.

The Broads Authority new Local Plan will affect planning decisions.

Cllr Rushbrook asked the Clerk to enquire from BDC when the large bins will appear on Riverside.

5-03) Planning Applications
a) 20190174 - replacement bay window to front at 1 Yareview Close, NR13 3SZ. The Council had no objections to the application.
6-03)
Update by the Tree Warden
Cllr Lester reported a tree on Church Lane as having heart rot. Cllr Hale informed the meeting that it had now been removed by the property owner.
7-03)  Update for the Allotments
The new tenant on plot 15 has been working very hard.  The bottom half of plot 11 has now also been taken.  The fence posts alongside plot 1 still need to be repaired/replaced and the steps down to the dyke need to be addressed but it was confirmed that the well is filled in and safe.
Correspondence has been received from the Diocese of Norwich asking if the Council wishes to renew the lease, and also proposing a small annual rent increase to £265.00.  Cllr Pittam proposed the lease renewal and the increase in rent, Cllr Rushbrook seconded and the Council agreed.  The Clerk was requested to ask if it was possible to extend the term of the lease to 10 years.
8-03) To Receive an update from the PCC
Elections of Church Wardens was held on Sunday 24th February after the morning service.  Kati Cowen and Jonathan Longsdale were elected and they will take office on 11th June.
The rectory is being let for a 6 month period as the village is without an Associate Priest.

Churchyard Maintenance will take place on Wednesday 20th at 10.30am.  Any offers of help would be welcomed.

9-03) Police Statistics

December: 4 violent offences on Broadland Close, 1 violent offence on Middle Hill, 1 criminal damage/arson and 1 violent offence on The Hills, 1 violent offence on Station Road, and 1 violent offence at Pettitts.
An email was received from the Police informing the Parish Council of a spate of burglaries in Acle but it is not known if they are linked.
10-03) To Discuss Updates on the Following

a) Permissive Path 

A meeting between Mr Mutten, Cllrs Ward and Bagshaw and the Clerk was arranged for tomorrow but it wasn’t convenient for all participants.  It has not been possible to arrange a mutually convenient date before today however several dates have been put forward and it is expected that a meeting will be held before the next Parish Council meeting.  It was suggested that a position statement ought to be put in the Outlook to update the village on progress so far.  It was confirmed that the Management Schedule is not yet finalised.
b) Station roadbridge
No update received.
c) Fence at the Station

No update received.

d) 2nd Limpenhoe Turning

The Clerk will email CCllr Iles regarding accessing some of his Highways grant.
e) Swing Bridge

This is expected to be discussed at the next Village Project meeting on Tuesday 12th March.  An update will be given at the next Parish Council meeting.
f) Speed Sensor 
The recent speed sensor readings were given to the Council.  In February the sensor was sited on Pottles Lane/Witton Green monitoring traffic travelling east. There were 13,734 vehicle movements registered with an 85th percentile average speed of 34.1mph.  This is up slightly on the previous data from October 2018 which was 33.9mph.
11-03) Correspondence Received

The Clerk informed the Council of several pieces of correspondence she had received:
· Broadland District Council have sent notification of a Public Spaces Protection Order requiring those in charge of dogs to clear up after them on all land open to the public, with effect from 1st March 2019.  Clerk to print and laminate several copies to place round the village.
· The Broads Parish Forum is on the 20th March 6.30 to 8.30pm at Yare House, Norwich.
· An invitation has been received for the Chairman to attend the 30th Anniversary of the Broads Authority on Friday 29th March at 6pm.
· A request for a donation was received from the Little Ducklings Pre-School. They are fundraising to extend and improve their garden.  The Parish Council does not donate to schools or to schemes/activities that are not open to all.

· The Local Plan for the Broads Consultation finishes on the 15th March.  The documents can be viewed at Acle Library, Brundall Library, GY Town Hall and Library, BDC Offices, and BA Offices, and comments can be sent to planningpolicy@broads-authority.gov.uk.

· The Great British Spring Clean will be from 22nd March to 23rd April.

·  Details of the dedication of a footpath from Cliff Close to Reedham Footpath No. 2 and then on to Barn Owl Close were received and shown to the meeting.

· The ENTUA newsletter.

12-03) Annual Parish Meeting Date
The Annual Parish meeting must be held between 1st March and 1st June.  Last year it was held on the same night at the Annual Parish Council meeting but the Clerk recommended a separate meeting. Due to the elections it should not be held between the 20th March and the 2nd May. The Council agreed that Tuesday 14th May is the preferred date. Clerk to book.
13-03) Plot of land on Middle Hill
A Land Registry search on 38B Riverside shows that the Middle Hill land is not included within the boundary of the property.  A request for details of ownership will be put in the Outlook.
14-03) Neighbourhood Plan

The Clerk, Cllr Rushbrook, Mr D Breeze and Mr T Noon have met and agreed to hold a Neighbourhood Plan consultation/open village meeting on Monday 29th April to gather information and ideas to take forward into the Neighbourhood Plan.  A leaflet promoting the event will be sent out with the next Outlook.  It was suggested having it printed on coloured paper.  Cllrs Rushbrook and Ball and Mr Breeze will attend the next BDC training session.
15-03) Financial Matters
i. Cllr Pittam proposed appointing Mrs Annette Collins as the Internal Auditor for the financial year ending 31st March 2019, Cllr Bagshaw seconded and all agreed.
ii. Payments presented for approval

C Dickson - salary January 19 (retrospective)



£   231.06

HMRC - PAYE January 19 (retrospective)




£     57.80

Broadland Tree Warden Network - annual donation



£     25.00

CGM Group Ltd - grounds maintenance Jan & Feb 19


£   660.10
Reedham Community Association - room hire Jan-Mar 19


£   102.40

C Dickson - salary February 19





£   231.06
HMRC - PAYE February 19






£     57.80
C Dickson - expenses







£     54.63
Total   = 







           £ 1,419.85
iii. Cllr Ward proposed the invoices be approved for payment, Cllr Case seconded and all agreed:

iv. The Clerk detailed the income received and expenditure for the month to 21st February 2019 (see attached). 
v. Cllr Hale will talk to BCllr Nurden regarding online payments.  
16-03)   Items for the  Next Agenda

None received.
17-03)  Time and Date of Next Meeting.
Monday 1st April 2019 at 7.30 pm in the Village Hall.  Unless an additional meeting is called.
There being no other business the meeting closed at 8.50 pm.

18-03) Closed Session: Contract Matters

The Council agreed to appoint JCS Groundscare to do the Churchyard grass cutting and maintenance at an annual cost of £3,425, and Garden Guardian to do the Amenity and Footpath grass cutting and maintenance for an annual cost of £3,450.  Both contracts are for 2 years. Neither contract was the cheapest but was considered the best value for money.  The budget for grass cutting and grounds maintenance for the year 2019/20 was £5,500.  The additional monies needed for these contracts will come from reserves.
An offer to purchase the strip of land of the permissive path was declined by the landowner.  Further contract negotiations will commence at the next meeting.

19-03) Closed Session: Personnel Matters

The Council agreed to pay the Clerk for 24 hours overtime.

The Clerk will progress up one salary scale point to SCP 8 (new grading).

The Council agreed to increase the Clerk’s weekly hours to 9 for an initial trial period of 1 year.  This is to account for the additional meetings that the Permissive Path and the Neighbourhood Plan have created.  The additional cost of £871.41 will come from reserves.
Signed………………………………........................                       Date……………………………….

	INCOME AND EXPENDITURE REPORT  BARCLAYS BANK

	AS AT 21.2.19

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	MONTH Jan-Feb
	YEAR TO DATE
	
	
	MONTH Jan-Feb
	YEAR TO DATE

	INCOME
	
	
	
	EXPENDITURE
	
	

	PRECEPT
	
	14,451.00
	
	GROUND MAINTENANCE
	275.04
	3,088.19

	GRANT
	
	
	
	STATY/POST/PHONE ETC
	13.67
	309.93

	TRAINING
	
	26.72
	
	VILLAGE WORK & RSID
	
	331.55

	BANK INTEREST
	
	
	
	PROF/SUBS/TRAINING
	
	526.59

	HMRC VAT
	
	2,252.59
	
	CLERKS SALARY/TAX
	649.94
	3,517.67

	NCC/CIL
	150.32
	19,032.48
	
	AUDIT & INSURANCE
	
	603.24

	GLASS & MISC
	
	695.03
	
	RECYCLING
	
	89.40

	ADVERTISING
	
	155.00
	
	SECTION 137
	
	30.00

	ALLOTMENT
	
	55.00
	
	HMRC/VAT
	55.01
	3,497.47

	PERMISSIVE PATH
	
	
	
	ROOM HIRE/GRANTS/EXPS
	
	342.10

	
	
	
	
	MISCELLANEOUS
	
	142.11

	S106
	
	12,105.00
	
	S106
	
	13,879.98

	TOTAL
	150.32
	48,772.82
	
	TOTAL
	993.66
	26,358.23

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	CASH BOOK
	AT 21.2.19
	
	
	BANK ACCOUNT
	AT 21.2.19
	

	BALANCE CD/FWD
	58,095.25
	
	
	CURRENT ACCOUNT
	57,251.91
	

	INCOME
	150.32
	
	
	Less unpresented chqs
	
	

	EXPENDITURE
	-993.66
	
	
	
	
	

	
	57,251.91
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	BALANCE
	57,251.91
	
	
	BALANCE
	57,251.91
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 

	ALLOTMENT ACCOUNT

	AS AT 21.2.19

	INCOME
	
	
	
	EXPENDITURE
	
	

	RENT
	
	425.00
	
	RENT
	
	230.00

	DEPOSIT
	
	120.00
	
	DEPOSIT
	
	30.00

	
	
	
	
	EXPENSES
	24.00
	129.72

	TOTAL
	0.00
	545.00
	
	TOTAL
	24.00
	389.72

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	CASH BOOK
	AT 21.2.19
	
	
	BANK ACCOUNT
	AT 21.2.19
	

	BLANCE CD/FWD
	1,392.35
	
	
	CURRENT ACCOUNT
	1,368.35
	

	INCOME
	0.00
	
	
	less unpresented cheques: 
	
	

	EXPENDITURE
	-24.00
	
	
	
	
	

	BALANCE
	1,368.35
	
	
	
	1,368.35
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